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TO CONTACT THE LOCAL POLICE 

The number to call for non-emergency is-
sues is 101                                              

Immingham Police Hub Opening Hours 

Monday   Closed 

Tuesday   09.00 - 17.00 

Wednesday  09.00 - 17.00 

Thursday  14.00 - 17.00 

Friday   09.00 – 16.30 

Saturday   CLOSED 

Sunday   CLOSED 

 

Follow us on Twitter Immingham and Wolds 
@imminghamwolds                       

 

                             

      
 
For Emergencies please call 999 
 
For non-emergency calls, ie reporting suspicious 
activity, reporting a non-emergency incident etc. 
please call 101. 
 
For opening times at Immingham Police Station 
please see above. 
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Parish Council Notes 
 

The Council is now back to meeting in person and the meetings 
for May, June and July have all now been held in the Village Hall 
as before.  Start of meetings is 7.30 pm and residents are wel-
come to attend once again—the venue is covid-secure and re-
strictions upheld where appropriate. 
 
At the last meetings, various planning applications were dis-
cussed, and these are shown in the minutes of each meeting 
which are published on the Parish Council’s website.  
 
The Council now has an applicant for one of its casual vacancies 
and will be looking to coopt a new member in Septemberhope-
fully. 
 
Refurbishment of the play area on Station Road has been the 
main focus of attention, with a contractor now appointed to 
completely repaint the equipment during August.  This will take a 
week and the playground will be fenced off and not available for 
use during that week.  Social media etc. will update the particular 
week when the date is set.  This is of course weather dependent.  
All repair works will also be undertaken at the same time.  Trees 
adjacent to the playarea have been trimmed and bushes re-

NOTICE OF WORKS TO STALLINGBOROUGH PLAYPARK 

The Parish Council is refurbishing the playpark within the next 

4/6 weeks with a full repaint and refurb of all equipment and 

then new wetpore safety surfacing will be installed.  This will 

mean the facility will be closed for a week on a couple of sep-

arate occasions.  Apologies for any inconvenience but the 

works are essential. 
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How you can help 

Your local Community Policing Team appreciates the importance of being 
in the right place, at the right time, for the right reasons to reassure the 
public, improve public confidence and reduce crime and anti-social be-
haviour in the area which we all live and work. 

We encourage all residents to call and report any issues where they live 
so that we can deal with any issues and also step up our patrols in the 
area.  

If you feel that there are issues within your community that the police 
should consider prioritising, then please speak to your local officers, town 
or parish councillors or through the One Voice committee.  

 

The named officers for Immingham, Habrough and Stallingborough ward 
are: 

PC 1355 Dan Hassan daniel.hassan@humberside.pnn.po;ice.uk 

PC 2466 Shannon Mighty shannon.mighty@humberside.pnn.police.uk     

PCSO 7877 Becky Wildman rebecca.wildman@humberside.pnn.police.uk  

PCSO 7754 Robert Dove robert.dove@humberside.pnn.police.uk  
   

The number to call for non-emergency issues is 101                                              

Immingham Police Hub Opening Hours 

Monday   Closed 

Tuesday   09.00 - 17.00 

Wednesday  09.00 - 17.00 

Thursday   14.00 - 17.00 

Friday   09.00 – 16.30 

Saturday   CLOSED 

Sunday   CLOSED 

 
Follow us on Twitter Immingham and Wolds @imminghamwolds        

mailto:daniel.hassan@humberside.pnn.po;ice.uk
mailto:shannon.mighty@humberside.pnn.police.uk
mailto:rebecca.wildman@humberside.pnn.police.uk
mailto:robert.dove@humberside.pnn.police.uk
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Immingham Habrough & Stallingborough Report for July 
2021 

 

At the time of going to press an updated Police Report had 
not been received in writing but a hard copy had been provid-

ed to the meeting and there were no reported crimes in 
Stallingborough. 
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  The next meetings of the Council will take place as shown and an 

Agenda for the meeting always appears on the Parish Council’s 

website approximately one week prior to the meeting. 

Any items, please contact Kathy Peers on 07494 577661 or email us 

clerk@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 

 

These are the dates for the next scheduled meetings for Stalling-

borough Parish Council.   

 

Wednesday 8th September 2021 

Wednesday 13th October 2021 

All meetings start at 7.30 pm unless advertised otherwise 

At all meetings the public and press are made most welcome and 

there is a forum for residents to bring up matters for discussion 

with the Parish Council. 

Agenda is published on the website approximately one week pri-

or to each meeting. 

The Parish Council website at 

www.stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 
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CONTACT DETAILS FOR THE PARISH COUNCIL 
 
To contact the Parish Council , please ring  the Parish Clerk, Kathy Peers,  
in the first instance on  tel. no. 07494 577661 
 
The office is open from 9.00 am to 4.00 pm each weekday.  Outside of these 
times, an answerphone  is in operation on that number, so please leave a 
message and we will come back to you as soon as we can! 
 
Kathy looks after the bookings for the Village Hall and all other Parish Mat-
ters, so if you want to book the Hall for a function,  need any information on  
Parish or local authority issues, or want to report anything which concerns 
the Parish Council, or  want to submit anything for the Newsletter, then 
please contact Kathy as above. 
 
The address for the Parish Council is: 
Stallingborough Village Hall, 
Station Road, 
Stallingborough, NE Lincs. 

 
Mail—clerk@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 

Residents are most welcome to post items through the village hall letterbox 
also. 
 
Email Addresses for Councillors:- 
 
Cllr. Paul Gilbert (Chair) cllrpgilbert@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 
Cllr. Trevor Crofts (Vice) cllrtcrofts@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 
Cllr. Ian Sears  cllrisears@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 
Cllr. Hannah Scott  cllrhneul@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 
Cllr. Andrea Nicholls cllranicholls@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 
Cllr. Paul Genney  cllrpgenney@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 
Cllr.  Martin Reed  cllrmreed@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 

 

 

The Parish Council has its own dedicated website so please look out for 

this—its address will be ‘www.stallingboroughparishcouncil.com’ 
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GENERAL INFORMATION FOR RESIDENTS FROM NELC: 

Grass cutting of verges will be carried out by NELC this Summer every 3 weeks  

and this was confirmed by NELC. 

The layby on Riby Road is the subject of a permanent stopping up order and will 

be permanently closed officially when the Order takes effect. 

 

The Council is being affected by staff having to self isolate and is redeploying 

some of its staff to ensure that services are maintained at their usual levels.  Pri-

ority is being given to waste services which at the moment have remained un-

affected with regard to collecting waste. 

However, the delivery of new bins to new households or replacement bins to 

replace those damaged or stolen do now have a considerable back log and the 

wait for that particular service is currently around 6 weeks.  NELC is doing all it 

can to reduce these waiting times. 

 

 

GRANT AID: 

Both the Parish Council and the NELC Ward Cllrs. for Stallingborough would en-

courage any village groups/organisations to make requests for Grant Aid.  The 

grants from the Parish Council should be of benefit to those living in the Village 

but the Ward funding is available to any groups in the actual Immingham Ward, 

including Stallingborough Village. 

To submit a request for Grant Aid from the Parish Council please send it through 

to us at clerk@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com or call 07494 577661. 



24 

 

5 

USED POSTAGE STAMPS FOR CHARITY 

I am still collecting used postage stamps for charity. The charity re-

quests that the stamps have 1cm of paper all the way round them 

please. 

Many thanks, 

Jenny Short 

35, Station Road, Stallingborough 

01472 882136 
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Dog Fouling - 

Please would all residents remember not only to bag up their 

dog’s poo, but also to take it home with them and place it in their 

own wheelie bin if a) there is no dog or litter bin or b) they are 

full. 

We are getting repeated complaints, especially on the playing 

field and also on the PROW between Stallingborough and Healing. 

Thank You 

Stallingborough Parish Council 

BONFIRES 

Would all residents please be considerate when 

lighting bonfires etc., especially now that the lighter 

nights are with us.  If you could be mindful of others 

enjoying their gardens, putting washing out and only 

light bonfires when the winds are low and they won’t 

inconvenience any nearby neighbours. 

Many thanks—The Parish Council 

FROM 19TH JULY THE HALL HAS REOPENED FOR PARTIES—

PLEASE CONTACT US BELOW FOR CHILDREN’S/FAMILY PARTY 

BOOKINGS 

For village hall bookings please contact us on 

07494 577661 or email us at 

clerk@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 
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Ward Councillors for Stallingborough 
 

There are 3 Ward Cllrs. for the Immingham Ward which of course in-
cludes Stallingborough Village.  Residents can contact their Ward Cllrs. 
with any issues as follows:- 

  
  
 

Cllr. Stewart Swinburn 
35 Woodlands Avenue, Immingham 
Tel—01469-576899 
 
 
 
 
 
Cllr. Karen Swinburn 
35 Woodlands Avenue, Immingham 
Tel—01469-576899 
 
 
 
 
 
Cllr. Georgia Astbury 
34A Heneage Road, Grimsby 
Tel—07307-223033 
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NEW CONTACT DETAILS FOR THE PARISH 

COUNCIL 

AND FOR VILLAGE HALL BOOKINGS 

 

Please note that there is now a new phone number for 

Parish Council enquiries and also village hall bookings - 

07494 577661 

 

There is also a new   email address for the Parish  

Council—please email us only at: 

clerk@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com 

 

Please use the above contact details for all Parish  

Council and Village Hall booking enquiries. 

Thank you. 
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THE BARTON & CLEETHORPES COMMU-
NITY RAIL PARTNERSHIP (12) 
 

First let me say thanks to all those who replied to the questionnaire in the April/
May edition of the Newsletter regarding connections to London. 

It would appear that we have been overtaken by circumstances on this one, as  
East Coast operator LNER are giving serious consideration to extending the ex-
isting Kings Cross to Lincoln service to Cleethorpes next year and although hopes 
have been dashed before, the chances of this coming about this time appear 
much brighter. 

An NELincs spokesperson added: 

North East Lincolnshire Council and its partner, ENGIE, fully recognise and 
support the introduction of the service which will have a great impact on 
both the local economy and the tourism sector, especially as industries 
continue to recover from the impact of COVID-19. 

  

Needless to say if the service goes ahead BCCRP will press for a stop at Ha-
brough, so as to connect with Barton-Cleethorpes trains. 

As I stated in the last edition the EMR now operate a service to Nottingham and 
Leicester. 

I can  highly recommend a day out in Nottingham. There is change from £20 on a 
return ticket from Habrough and the Justice  Museum is an attraction for all ages 
not to be missed, with a variety of eats for every taste within a stonethrow. 

 Masks worn for the whole journey of course! (Nottingham Castle has reopened 
since our visit.) 

Best trains Mon-Sat:  

Dep Habrough 10.51 arrive Nottingham 12.25  

Dep Nottingham 18.34 arrive Habrough 20.09 

 

Best wishes, Martin   (cllrmreed@stallingboroughparishcouncil.com) 
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CHURCH NEWS – ST PETER AND ST PAUL, 

STALLINGBOROUGH 

 

At the moment all Church services are suspended, but any changes 

to this will be on our Facebook page or on the notice boards. 

Funerals to be booked via the Undertaker. 

For general enquiries or if you wish to book a wedding, bap-

tism or thanksgiving, please contact the Churchwardens  

  

Irene White             Tel: 01472 - 886746 

Marion Moorcroft    Tel: 01472 - 885072  

 

Follow us on Facebook - Stallingborough Church St Peter & St 
Paul 
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  Stally Youth Club                
Back at the Village Hall!  

Every other Friday... check our Face-

book for further updates. 

7:00pm-9:00pm 

Year 6 and above 

£1.50 entry 

Music, Games, Tuck Shop and a Parent Free Cou-

ple of Hours!!!! 

 

Contact Lizzie & Dan on 

07545579052  
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Stally Youth Club 

Good news we now have a new club membership team 

After five to six years as club chair it is time to hand over the 
reins to a new team I will admit I have enjoyed the experience 
with many fond memories 

There are several people and groups who I should thank  

The parish council 

Immingham town council 

The YMCA whoes staff have been very helpfu! and kept things 
moving with unlimited help and materials 

Several members mothers who came into help that was much 
appreciated 

The Green Man for there excellent fund raising 

The youth club members themselves They where polite friendly 
and happy to take part with enthusiasm with everything we did 
(but increadably noisy at times) (though that might because I 
am getting old) 

Lastly and more importantly John Hanna and Maggie who 
turned up every week and gave 100% As I had convinced them 
to help for a few weeks at the beginning then stayed for the du-
ration The club would not have survived which out them 

 

So that just leaves me to say  Lizzie and Dan good luck  and 
much success 

 

Ben Watcham 
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STALLINGBOROUGH CHURCH 

 

    It seems likely that St. Peter and St. Paul Church will not re-open for regular 
church services once the pandemic ends.  This seems inevitable as the regular, 
mostly elderly congregation has diminished to single figures,   elderly, it is simp-
ly not viable to keep it open.    Following the closure of the Primitive Methodist  
chapel many  years ago and the recent closure of the Wesleyan Chapel it will 
mean there will be no suitable place for Christian worship which began in the 
village  1400 years ago.  The first people to settle here were the Saxons.  They 
built a church on the site of the present church- a small plateau knoll which 
stands 21 feet (O.S bench mark) above the high and low Humber tides.    At 
neap tide the estuary once  regularly flooded the extensive marshland to the 
North of the church.   The knoll prevented the egress of flood water to the 
south of the church and here the Saxons, the first people to settle here built 
their village.   Their church, built Circa 780. A.D. was the centre of  this… Chroni-
cles in the Lincoln Archives record that Offa, the Christian King of Mercia and 
Wessex worshipped here in 786 A.D. 

After the Battle f Hastings William the Conqueror gave extensive lands at 
Stallingborough to Norman de Arci, one of his foremost allies. He built  a Manor 
House near to the church and converted the Saxon church into a Norman build-
ing which fell down in 1746/   An entry in the Lincolnshire Topographer reads  
‘Stallingborough Church being built of bad materials not withstanding the care 
and attention  of the inhabitants fell down on a very calm day.’  

The village was granted a ‘brief’ by parliament n 1753 which enabled the 
church to impose  a local tax to fund the building of the Georgian church. It was  
twenty years after the‘brief’ that enough funding was available to begin to 
build..  The present church is a treasure trovd of historical artefacts and data.   
These include memorials to the famous Ayscough (Askewe) family. 

  It will be very sad to witness  its closure.. 

 

John Taylor.  

A free booklet about the church is available from 131,Station Road. 
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Hello Everyone, 

We had hoped to restart our meetings on July 1st but a 

four week extension of the Covid restrictions put a stop 

to that! 

Now our possible restart date is Thursday 5th August- all 

members will be contacted before this date to confirm (or 

not!) It will be a further month of news to catch up with- 

better make sure that we have plenty of tea, coffee and 

cake to hand!! 

In the meantime please keep safe and socially distanced 

talking! 

Take care and keep smiling, 

Best wishes, 

Jenny Short (01472 882136) 
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PRODUCE SHOW 

               SATURDAY SEPTEMBER 4TH 2021 

 
We ae hopeful the Produce Show will be held in the village hall on 
September 4th   2021. 

We have tried to think of all the covid restrictions as they are at 
the moment . 

They may change but we have had to make decisions. 

We have decided there will be no entry fee this year, but a dona-
tion box will be out for anyone wishing to help with financing the 
show.  Exhibitors will still stage their exhibits  on the morning on 
the show before 11 o’clock. We are not sure at this time if we will 
have to limit the number in the hall, but we can decide nearer the 
date. We have also decided not to have a raffle this year or serve 
refreshments. Trophies will still be awarded and prize money giv-
en. 

We want to make it as enjoyable and safe as we possibly can, and 
hopefully we will have lots of entries. 

The schedules will be delivered at the beg of August, to all houses 
in the village. 

David Holmes and Lisa Dolan will keep you updated on Stalling-
borough Face Book. 

Marion Moorcroft. 
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Phone and Ride information continued….. 

 

Multi-trip tickets issued by Stagecoach (Megarider/Dayrider tickets are not valid 
on-board Phone ‘n’ Ride).  

Can I use my bus pass on the Phone n Ride service? 

Yes!  Holders of a valid National Concessionary Fare Bus Pass can use the service 
for free!   Please show your valid travel pass to the driver when boarding.   

 

Mobility Issues   

Should you have a mobility issue and find it difficult to walk to one of the desig-

nated bus stops, you will need to give the booking team a call to register first 

and then arrange a pick up nearer to your home. Journeys for passengers with 

mobility issues can be booked up to 14 days in advance subject to availability. 

All our vehicles are suitable for passengers requiring wheelchair access, prior to 

travel a wheelchair CPT assessment would be required with Stagecoach East 

Midlands.  

Please be advised The Phone ‘n’ Ride service is not an escorted service.  

Register or Book Online at www.phonenride.com or Book by Phone 01472 32 

4440. 

Phone Lines open Monday to Friday between 8.30am and 5pm. 

Comments & Suggestions  

The service welcomes comments and suggestions from passengers about their 

journeys. Tell us what you think by completing a Passenger Comment Card avail-

able on the bus or email the team at phonenride@nelincs.gov.uk with your 

feedback.  

For full details of the Service Leaflet please visit www.phonenride.com 
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USED POSTAGE 

STAMPS 

Hearing Dogs For Deaf Peo-

ple can make good use of 

used postage stamps, if any-

one has any put them 

through my letterbox and I 

can forward them to the 

charity.  

Jenny Short 35, Station Road  

Telephone 882136 

http://www.phonenride.com
mailto:phonenride@nelincs.gov.uk
http://www.phonenride.com
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Stallingborough Village - Bus Service  

Phone ‘n’ Ride Bus  

 Tuesday & Friday Weekly  

NELC would like to introduce the “Phone ‘n’ Ride” bus service for a trial period to 
connect Stallingborough Village to Immingham Town, Morrison’s Supermarket 
and Grimsby Town. The regular timetable bus service is all about convenience, 
giving opportunity for residents to travel more freely, go shopping, attend doc-
tors’ appointments, visiting friends.  The regular weekly bus service will start with 
effect from Tuesday 3rd August 2021.   

Q & A  

Do I have to be registered to use the regular timetable service? 

No, you do not have to be registered to travel on the regular timetable service, 
please wait at one of the designated bus stop(s).  Hop on and away you go! 
(Please refer to published timetable) 

How much will it cost to travel from Stallingborough to Immingham?  

A single fare from Stallingborough to Immingham Town: -  

£1.30 Adult Fare  

65p Child Fare (children under age 5 travel free)  

Cash or Contactless Payments are accepted.  
How much will it cost to travel from Stallingborough to Grimsby Town Bus Sta-
tion?  

A single fare from Stallingborough to Grimsby Town Bus Station: -  

£3.30 Adult Fare  

£1.65 Child Fare (children under age 5 travel free) 

Cash or Contactless Payments are accepted.  

How much will it cost to travel from Stallingborough to Morrison’s Supermar-
ket?  

A single fare from Stallingborough to Morrison’s Supermarket: -  

£2.60 Adult Fare  

1.30p Child Fare (children under age 5 travel free)  

Cash or Contactless Payments are accepted.                                        PTO……. 


